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Rita Kersh edits this newsletter and can be contacted at hoosierrita60@gmail.com or 1820 G St., Bedford, IN  47421.
Cheryl Sparks narrates the Focus for cassette output.  Don Koors is responsible for the printing and mailing of hard copies, as well as e-mail distribution and cassette duplication and distribution.

Ways to contribute to the American council of the Blind of Indiana

1) Those much-needed contributions, which are tax-deductible, can be sent to ACBI, Attn: Cindy Brooking, 676 VFW Road, Mitchell, IN  47446 or through our website noted above.
2) Shop Amazon and support ACBI by going to https://smile.amazon.com/ch/31-0958471
3)  Vehicle donations-- 1-800-929-8659.  You can donate cars, trucks, vans, and boats.  Live operators on hand 7 days a week and free pick up.
4)  Consider including a gift to ACBI in your Last Will and Testament.  
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From Your President

By Barbara Salisbury

Dear ACBI Members:

   I am writing to you today, on a very fall-like mid-September day to catch everybody up on summer.  Please read on for some especially important announcements from the President’s desk of ACBI.

   As I mentioned in my last letter, back in the spring ACB initiated an effort to connect us all via community chats, and the effort has been phenomenally successful!  So, with this model in mind, ACBI will launch its own community virtual chats, which we are calling ACBI Information Station calls.  Our first call is scheduled for Oct. 12th, the second Monday of the month, at 7:00 EST.  Look for emails from the Indiana email list, subject line [Indiana-l], or a phone call from our ACBI Information Station committee for announcements and reminders of the calls and to obtain call-in info.  Kari Goodman will be assisting in getting these emails out, and please see her article in this edition for more information.  In addition to discussing your topic suggestions for future calls, we will update you on ACBI’s activities over these past few months regarding accessible voting in Indiana.  This will be a very timely discussion, so please tune in!  

   Additionally, using the ACBI Information Station calls as a foundation, we hope to have a virtual chapter up and running in a few months.  We have had several members express their interest in such a chapter, and I would love to hear from others as to their interest.  We see this virtual chapter as another way to connect ACBI’s members and engage us all for a more active and vibrant organization!  Please reach out to me with any ideas or questions.   

   As you know, our 2020 convention has been cancelled, but we will hold our annual business meeting, virtually, to conduct our organization’s business and elections.  I sincerely hope that you will take this opportunity to participate in, what is usually an in-person meeting, but will now be conducted in the comfort of your home.  The business meeting will be held on Sat., Nov. 14th, 10:00 EST.  You will receive an email via the Indiana list, or a phone call, providing call information and voting instructions for this meeting.  We will release via the Indiana email list [Indiana-L], very shortly the nominees for our Board of directors.  Please reach out to me with any questions or possible agenda items for our annual meeting.  

   Also, with the new requirement of social distancing, the issue of absentee voting became an energizing and all-consuming concern for the blindness community to get to work and advocate for accessible, remote voting.  So consequently, as ACBI adopted a resolution in 2018 addressing the issue of inaccessible remote/absentee voting, our advocacy and awareness committee convened and devised a way forward.  See Dee Ann Hart’s article in this edition for up-to-date information, and stay tuned to our website www.acb-indiana.org and keep tuned to the [Indiana-L] email list for timely announcements.  

   Finally, our next Board of Directors’ meeting is Saturday, October 24th beginning at 10:00 a.m. EST.  This will be a virtual meeting, so stay tuned for call info.  To be released on the Indiana email list.  

   As always, if you have questions, concerns, or ideas, please reach out to me at Barbara.salisbury@att.net!  And remember, the Indiana email list, ACBI Information Station calls, our FB page and website www.acb-indiana.org are great ways to connect with your fellow members and find out what ACBI is doing!  
ACBI Information Station

By Kari Goodman

   I am thrilled to be able to share this exciting news with all of you!  ACBI will begin holding monthly community chats, called ACBI Information Station, in order to better engage current members and to provide an opportunity for other people to join a call remotely to learn about resources and information relating to the visually impaired community and to have a place to meet and chat with new people and old friends.  Meetings will be held via zoom on the second Monday of each month at 7:00 p.m., ET.  The first ACBI Information Station call will be held on Monday, October 12 at 7:00 p.m.  ET Barbara Salisbury will be talking to the group about accessible voting and we will have a time to chat and discuss ideas for future sessions.  To stay up to date on call dates and times, as well as the zoom room information, make sure you are subscribed to the Indiana-L list.  You can sign up at this link: http://acblists.org/mailman/listinfo/indiana-l

   We will be sending out reminders before each chat and you will need to check the subject line of your e-mails to know they are from the Indiana-L list.  For those using speech you will hear “Indiana-L” and for large print and other users you will see {Indiana-L} in the subject line.  We are so excited for this new opportunity to connect with other members and others who are looking for resources or support.  Feel free to share the chat details with friends and family.  

   Hope to hear you all on the chat in October!

“Election Reflection”

By Dee Ann Hart, chair,

Accessible Absentee Ballot / Remote Voting, Advocacy and Awareness Committee

   Fall is coming fast and furious.  Not a day has gone by this summer that we did not hear the debate in the news as to whether there is a difference or not between absentee voting and vote by mail.  For those of you following the National conversations you will come to understand that no two States election laws are exactly written the same.  Where there is common ground is that there is a growing movement toward vote by mail and the blind community has made the choice to be proactive and to be included in the shift to vote by mail as it is happening rather than having systems retro fitted to include us. 

   The Accessible Absentee Ballot Remote Voting subcommittee of the Advocacy and Awareness Committee of the American Council of the Blind of Indiana has been working diligently alongside the National Federation of the Blind of Indiana, Indiana Disability Rights and Bosma Enterprises to submit language, reflecting our position statement, echoing our 2018 resolution to the Legislative Services Agency.  It is our hope that the accessible absentee ballot remote voting language amending Indiana Code Title 3 on Elections will be adopted in the upcoming Indiana General Assembly.

   The Indiana Legislative Services Agency (LSA) is the legislative service agency of the Indiana General Assembly handling all fiscal analysis and research matters.  The LSA is served by three divisions that provide fiscal analysis, legislative research, revision of statutes, and publications to the legislature, media, and the public.

   Governance. The Legislative Services Agency is governed by an executive director who along with three division directors and four deputy directors oversee a 78 person staff serving Indiana's legislators.

   Divisions. There are three divisions that comprise the Legislative Services Agency in Indiana.

   Office of Bill Drafting and Research (OBDR). The Office of Bill Drafting and Research is responsible for all legislative research and related bill drafting.  The Legislative Services Agency has an Attorney staffed to one or more of the 40 standing committees in the Indiana General Assembly.

   Office of Code Revision (OCR). The Office of Code Revision serves as the official reviser and keepers of the Indiana Code.  Also, the Office of Code Revision edits all bill and amendment drafts that were originally drafted by the Office of Bill Drafting and Research.  The OCR also publishes the Indiana Administrative Code and the Indiana Register which serves as the official publication of new and proposed administrative rules, opinions from the Indiana Attorney General, and executive orders from the Governor of Indiana.

   Office of Fiscal Management and Analysis (OFMA). The Office of Fiscal Management and Analysis serves as the division overseeing the fiscal affairs of the Indiana Government.  The OFMA publishes fiscal impact statements relating to all appropriations and revenue bills in the Indiana Legislature.  The OFMA also published the Indiana Handbook of Taxes, Revenues, and Appropriations which outlines the Indiana State Budget.

   At the same time, we have been working with Disability Rights Attorneys (DRA) and Indiana Disability Rights (IDR) and Clark Rachfal and Claire Stanley in the National office of the American Council of the Blind on filing a preliminary injunction and / or a complaint on the current inaccessibility of absentee voting / vote by mail in Indiana. 

   The committee continues to collect testimonies, declaration statements, attesting to the barriers which blind voters encounter in the process of casting a paper ballot.  Stories illustrating how privacy and independence has been denied, those who have voted absentee from home whether you received the ballot in the mail or you had the traveling board bring the ballot to where you were confined we hope you will be willing to share your stories publicly. 

   Early in person absentee voting begins October 6, 2020 exactly four weeks before Election Day.  Early in person absentee voting is administered by the County Election Board either at the County Courthouse or another place of activity determined by the County Clerk as a local community voting center.  All voting places are by law are to be accessible, Americans with Disabilities Act (1990) and Help Americans Vote Act (2002), are to be equipped with accessible voting machines.  By Indiana law all poll-workers receive poll-worker training before both primary and general election day.  In the majority of Indiana Counties, the instruction on the accessible equipment is the same no matter what poll-worker position you serve, as a Sheriff, Clerk, Judge, or Inspector.  November 3, 2020 – 6:00 AM to 6:00 PM -- is a Federal Election, Presidential Election, you have a right to vote privately and independently.  Indiana will have certified accessible voting machines in every polling place on Election Day.   

   Who to Contact If Your Rights Have Been Violated:  If you feel your rights have been violated or if you have been witnessed to any form of voter fraud, please contact any of the following local, state, or federal offices: 

Indiana Secretary of State and Indiana Election Division HAVA Fraud and Accessibility Grievance Line (866)-IN-1-VOTE (866-461-8683). HAVA staff will be on hand to answer calls from 6:00 AM to 7:00 PM (Indianapolis time) on Election Day and from 8:00 AM to 4:30 PM on regular business days. 

Indiana Disability Rights Voters with disabilities needing assistance regarding accessibility issues may also contact Indiana Disability Rights at: 4701 North Keystone Avenue, #222 Indianapolis, IN 46205 Voice (317) 722-5555 Toll Free (800) 622-4845 TTY (800) 838-1131 Indiana Election Division Direct (317) 232-3939 Toll Free (800) 622-4941 

Federal Department of Justice Civil Rights Division (202) 307-2767 or (800) 253-3931 Public Integrity Section, Election Crimes Branch (202) 514-1178 

County Election Board (to be filled in by the county) 

Indiana State Police Criminal Investigation Division (317) 232-4338

Provided by the Indiana Secretary of State and the Indiana Election Division for use in the May 5, 2020 Primary Election and the November 3, 2020 General Election.  
Heartland Chapter News
By Ted Boardman

   At our June chapter meeting, Sherry Wells arranged to have Ann Parsons join us.  Ann owns and operates Portal Tutoring.  She shared her experience and information about how to start your own business in Indiana.  She offers tutoring in many subjects, including academic, computer skills, braille, and more.  Her website is portaltutoring.info.

   We had grand plans to get our chapter members out to great social activities this year, including going to Oliver Winery to listen to chapter member Sharlee Davis perform her music on the patio. This event will hopefully be rescheduled at a later date.

   Our August meeting included Raymond Montgomery, who is the outreach coordinator for Bosma Enterprises.  He shared the latest about training and employment opportunities, including services for seniors.  Bosma does a lot to help make life better for the blind community, so it is good to keep informed about what they are doing. They are a large employer of the blind, and a heavy user of Salesforce for their business enterprise services.  They also provide training in the use of this software, which is a widely used customer relationship manager that also happens to be headquartered in Indianapolis.

   We also learned Bosma makes a Vision Rehab 101 training course available to anyone.  While it is partially funded by Vocational Rehabilitation, one does not need to be a Vocational Rehabilitation client to take advantage of it.   The training is useful for learning adaptive skills for individuals who are blind or visually impaired.  For more information, visit www.bosma.org.

   Combined, we now know more about two wonderful resources for obtaining training to be more self-sufficient, productive, and even entrepreneurial.

SCAVI news

By rich Vonderhaar

   It is great being back writing this again and hoping the second half of 2020 finds our readers well.  2020 certainly has been an incredibly challenging and different year.
   We at the South-Central Association of the Visually Impaired started this year on a roll.  We had a meeting demonstrating the talking voting machine allowing members to get some hands-on experience followed by a meeting where we did our show and tell where we had six different print enlarging devices and several talking accessories.  The meeting went so well that one member bought a talking thermometer and a talking blood pressure machine.  So, at that time we felt like we had started the year impacting people nicely.
   Then came the shutdown.  We had no April meeting then a phone meeting in May.  With no blueprint to follow, we had to figure out what to do.  We wanted to encourage opening back up but at the same time did not want those who needed to stay home to feel forced.  At the time we did not even have a meeting place.  Finding speakers for meetings was also a challenge.  Then in June we turned the corner with our picnic.  Attendance was small, but the food was great.  What was even better was that the SCAVI family was back together, and what a great time we had talking and catching up.  We wore masks, social distanced, had a good time and made it work.
   In July we had a meeting with no guest speaker.  In August, we had Valerie Luchauer, director of Lawrence County Emergency Management talk to us about COVID-19.  September featured Barbara Salisbury, president of the American Council of the Blind of Indiana.
   We decided to cancel our fall chili supper which is our big fund-raiser.  Still we feel like things are falling in to place and that 2020 will still be a success.

Voting is Norman Rockwell's Fifth Freedom: Voices

Shared by Dee Ann Hart

   Norman Rockwell painted his 'Four Freedoms' in wartime.  How would he re-imagine freedom today?

   All the credit for this article goes to Laurie Norton Moffatt who is the Director and Chief Executive Officer of the Norman Rockwell Museum in Stockbridge, Mass.  During the pandemic I just happened to find the museums website and discovered a well penned description of Rockwell’s painting illustrating our freedoms.

   During this unique presidential campaign, when the state of our union seems broken and unstable, it is worth looking back to another complicated era.  Nearly the entire world was embroiled in war, and a president’s call to come together in defense of freedom across the globe was given its most potent expression by a single, beloved illustrator.

   Seventy-nine years ago, Franklin Delano Roosevelt used his 1941 State of the Union Address to call on American citizens to “look to a world founded upon four essential human freedoms,” to be enjoyed by everyone, “everywhere in the world.”  Roosevelt’s Four Freedoms, which would be incorporated into the United Nations charter, were freedom of speech and of worship — both guaranteed in the U.S. constitution, though today under siege by campaign rhetoric — and freedom from want and from fear, whose manifestation is acrimoniously debated.

   Two years later, with the United States fully engaged in World War II, Norman Rockwell created a series of paintings titled The Four Freedoms, giving visual voice to Roosevelt’s call to people everywhere to defend freedom as a universal human right.  With their reproduction in The Saturday Evening Post — and in a testament to the power of illustration — Rockwell’s paintings were vigorously embraced by countless Americans and became among the artist’s most enduring and best-known works.

   In Freedom of Speech, a casually dressed workingman, in a plaid flannel shirt and bomber jacket, stands to speak at a town meeting. He is flanked by older men in suit coats and ties who, despite the difference in their circumstances, pay respectful attention — civility despite difference depicted as an American value.

   In Freedom to Worship, men, and women of varied faiths, including a man wearing a yarmulke and an African American woman in prayer, make a bold statement for equity and inclusion in 1943.

   In Freedom from Fear, a mother tucks in her sleeping children as her husband, holding the day’s newspaper with headlines of bombings, looks on thoughtfully, pondering their children’s safety in a world ravaged by a war that would soon reach American lives.

   And in Freedom from Want, multiple generations of a family sit at a simple yet elegant dining table as the grandmother lays a large turkey on the table.

   Rockwell’s translation of Roosevelt’s Four Freedoms into these eloquent images brought those ideals into the homes and hearts of millions of Americans through scenes of everyday life that everyone could understand.

   I have lingered with the work and writings of Rockwell for a while now, and the discordant tenor of the times has made me think about how he might have re-imagined freedom today. Although the voices back then may have more often been expressed in unison, there are voices heard today that were nearly mute 79 years ago, including those of African Americans and immigrants.  Yet many voices are not translating into votes — one of the most powerful forms of expression.

   Part of Rockwell’s genius was the ability to find universal moments, told through stories.  In fact, in most of his work, it would be easy to change the color of the subjects’ skin without losing any of the paintings’ impact.  Certainly, he never considered whether the men huddled around a radio to hear the latest news were Democrats or Republicans or independents, whether they were gay or straight, immigrant or native born.

   The freedoms that Roosevelt articulated, and that Rockwell brought so powerfully to life, are no less critical today than they were in 1943. So how might Rockwell portray freedom today?  Perhaps he would depict a fifth freedom, ensuring the right of the people to self-govern: The Freedom to Vote. Indeed, when so much is at stake in this election, he might well wonder why so many Americans are willing to remain silent, leaving it to others to choose their leader.

   It is not difficult to envision how the artist might portray the Freedom to Vote.  One can imagine a tableau inspired by his masterpiece depicting the Golden Rule, with its diversity of people.  This one might show a long line of people of all backgrounds — perhaps looking at their cell phones — and practicing a freedom that is not enjoyed by billions around the world, but one that, after decades of struggle, is available to all U.S. citizens: the freedom to have their voices heard. The freedom to vote.

   Your voice! Is your vote! 

New Address for ACB’s Minnesota Office

   In case someone needs to send donations to ACB or ask questions, the American Council of the Blind’s financial office in Minnesota recently moved.  The new address is 6200 Shingle Creek Parkway, Suite 155, Brooklyn Center MN 55430. You can still reach the office by phone at 800-866-3242 or 612-332-3242.
Accessible Covid-19 Stats
By Tyler Littlefield

   I realized a strong lack of accessible data and statistics.  As a result, I created CVStats.net: an accessible COVID-19 data source. You can find it here:  https://cvstats.net

   The site is split into sections, you can find the sections by navigating by heading.  For sections that have more information, you will hear that the heading contains a button, which you can tap or hit enter on to expand.
   Within many of the statistic sections you will find tables, which provides a breakdown of data within that category.  You can sort the table by tapping (or hitting enter) on any of the column headers.

   Version 2.0 (which you can also find in the Changelog section) brings the following improvements:

* Ability to see COVID-19 stats based on county.

* Performance improvements: we now only load the data for the sections you activate.

* CVStats in the news: a list of links where we were discussed either on a podcast or in the news (CNET, VICE, The Daily Mail), etc.

Please feel free to email me privately off list at (tyler@tysdomain.com) if you have any questions or comments, and I hope this is helpful.

CVS Pharmacy Introduces New App Feature for Reading “Talking” Prescription Labels

New Spoken Rx™ feature in the CVS Pharmacy app is the result of a collaboration with the American Council of the Blind

Woonsocket, Rhode Island (July 8, 2020) 
   CVS Pharmacy announced that it has developed Spoken Rx™, a new feature of the CVS Pharmacy app that can read a specific type of label for patients with visual impairments and those who cannot read standard print labels.  Spoken Rx is the first in-app prescription reader application to be developed by a national retail pharmacy.

   By the end of 2020, 1,500 CVS Pharmacy locations will be equipped to affix special RFID labels to prescription vials.  When the RFID labels are scanned by Spoken Rx in the CVS Pharmacy app, which can be accessed by users using Siri or Google Assistant on their phones, prescription label information will be spoken out loud. This information, which is important for patient safety and adherence, currently includes patient name, medication name, dosage and directions and will be enhanced to include additional information over the months to come. Spoken Rx will be available in all CVS Pharmacy locations by the end of 2021.

   Enrollment in the program is seamless and can be done either over the phone or in store where a pharmacist can ensure the patient’s app is appropriately set up for the service.  Spoken Rx is free to CVS Pharmacy patients and the app will read prescription label information aloud in either English or Spanish.

   “The in-app feature gives patients more flexibility, providing the pertinent prescription information out loud wherever and whenever they need it,” said Ryan Rumbarger, Senior Vice President, Store Operations at CVS Health.  “Spoken Rx provides a more seamless experience to our patients who are visually impaired.”

   Today’s announcement is the result of collaboration between CVS Pharmacy and the American Council of the Blind, which worked with CVS and tested the technology throughout its development.  

   “Spoken Rx is a positive step that offers same-day, access for prescriptions filled in CVS stores, allowing for a greater level of privacy, safety, and independence for blind and visually impaired customers of all ages,” said Kim Charlson, immediate past president of the American Council of the Blind."  We’re pleased about this addition to the existing braille, audio, and large print accessible prescription label offerings provided by CVS Caremark and CVS.COM."

   For more information on Spoken Rx and a list of active stores please visit CVS.com/spokenrx
Link to Press Release: https://acb.org/cvs-spokenrx

Contact Information for 2020 BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Officers:

President: Barbara Salisbury, Bloomington

812-369-0355, Barbara.salisbury@att.net

Vice-president: Rita Kersh, Bedford 

812-278-3038, Hoosierrita60@gmail.com 

Secretary: Kari Goodman, Mitchell

812-276-7646, klgoodman1976@gmail.com

Treasurer: Cindy Brooking, Mitchell
812-797-2185, cindyfleener@yahoo.com 

Past president: Lynn Powers, Indianapolis

powlynn@gmail.com 

Directors: 

Deanna Austin, Indianapolis

Deannaaustin2009@comcast.net

Ted Boardman, Bloomington

tedboardman@yahoo.com

Deanne Hart, Muncie

d64hart@outlook.com

Don Koors, Indianapolis

donkoors@aol.com

Gerry Koors, Indianapolis

Gerrykoors@aol.com

Bill Sparks, Indianapolis

bill@billsparks.org
Regina Vonderhaar, Bedford

rvonderhaar@att.net
Vicky Western, Columbia City

vwestern9@gmail.com
Chapter Representatives

Circle City: John Huffman
j73.huffman@comcast.net

Heartland Association: Mary Stores
mstores@indiana.edu
SCAVI: Dolly Sowder, Bedford
mdsowder90@sbcglobal.net

NOTE: Mention of products and services in this newsletter is for informational purposes only and does not imply endorsement of any such product of service by the American Council of the Blind of Indiana.
RENEWAL/MEMBER APPLICATION

Persons interested in becoming a member or renewing their membership need only to send their check for $7, payable to ACBI, to Cindy Brooking, 676 VFW Road, Mitchell, IN  47446, along with the following information:

Name _________________________________________________

Address: _______________________________________________

City/State/Zip: __________________________________________

Phone Number: (____) ____________________________________

E-Mail Address: _________________________________________

Occupation: ____________________________________________

Newsletter Format Preference: 

____ E-Mail ____ Audiocassette____ Large Print ____ Computer Disk
Blind or visually impaired? ___ yes ___no
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